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Introduction

This report will briefly review AJET’s activities in the past six months, present our results from the self-evaluation survey, and also, demonstrate our plans for the future. We invite CLAIR and the three ministries to offer their feedback on AJET’s projects and ideas. 

AJET Awards

This year National AJET once again ran the AJET Awards Programme which recognizes outstanding AJET chapters and activities, as well as people who have worked hard to support their fellow JETs. We award the nominees that best fulfil the goals set by the JET Programme and AJET within their category. Successful nominations involve both JETs and Japanese people, promote mutual international understanding, and reflect on the programme in a positive light.  The recipients were as follows:
Most Active Prefectural Chapter: Nagano AJET

Most Improved Prefectural Chapter: Fukuoka AJET

Best Newsletter: Nagano AJET Yama Gomi

Best Web Community: Hokkaido AJET

Best Charity Event: Fukui AJET

Best Local Event: Hokkaido AJET

Best Inter-Prefectural Event: Okayama AJET

Outstanding SIG: Room to Read
AJET Service Awards: Tonya Kneff, Sophie Danner, Michael John Maher King, Brooke Brown, Kevin Mitchell, Daryle Santos, Sarah Lineker, Jennifer C. Park, Kate Allison, Alaina Riley, Anne Slattery and Goran Seletkovic.
Peer Support Group
Peer Support Group (PSG) is a listening and referral service that provides support for all participants of the JET Programme. It is led by the National Coordinator (NC), Ms. Emily Collins. Two Volunteer Coordinators (VCs) maintain the scheduling of the service’s 23 volunteers and provide other support as members of the PSG leadership team; they are Mr. Kieran Murphy and Mr. Ido Gabay. The service runs 365 days a year from 20:00 overnight until 07:00.

The last six months have seen dramatic changes at PSG both physical and financial. At the beginning of 2009 it was decided by the PSG management team to review the inefficient, aging telecommunication system. By spring 2009 the former PSG NC, arranged for PSG’s telephone system to be replaced with an online, Skype based, internet service. This was officially implemented on June 1st 2009. 

PSG’s New Telecommunication’s Service
PSG had previously relied on a switchboard type telephone handset through which all PSG calls were taken and forwarded to the respective PSG volunteer’s home. Since June 1st 2009 all PSG calls have run though its own online Skype account using a Call Forwarding service. Upon activating the Call Forwarding service any calls that come into the PSG Internet Provider (IP) phone number (050-5534-5566) are automatically redirected to the shift volunteer’s home phone. This new IP address format has made the PSG service completely anonymous allowing PSG to offer a genuinely confidential service to its users. 

This service is paid for by National AJET funds at a greatly reduced cost from the expenses of the previous system. PSG would like to thank National AJET for its continued support of the service. 

Call volume statistics
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The above graph details calls received in the last six months, compared to the following graph that shows call numbers from the six months prior to June 1st 2009. 
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It is pleasing to see that call numbers have increased during the last six months of 2009. This will be in part because of the large promotion of the PSG service since June 2009 and beyond. 

PSG is committed to providing a reliable and professional service to JET participants. As such we are implementing more changes over the coming months. 

Future Plans
Due to the reduced National AJET budget this last year and the difficulties posed by the number of PSG volunteers scattered in remote parts of Japan, PSG’s 2009 training has taken place entirely online via Skype conference calls. This year PSG has been determined to create consistency across sessions and between trainers by creating a codified training programme. To further enhance training the PSG management team’s new training manual in development will be assessed by a number of outside experts in the mental health field in the early part of 2010. It is then hoped that this codified training can be used by groups other than PSG, for example to be shared at forthcoming Prefectural Advisor (PA) conferences, which as of October 2009 all PSG members have been invited to attend. The online Skype training sessions have worked very well this year. The sessions included mental health information seminars, counselling and listening techniques, and opportunities to practice the skills in role play scenarios. During several sessions JET PAs were also invited to join. Many attended and PSG intends to continue to work closely with PAs in the future through both training together, and via ideas sharing online. 

As part of the redesigning of the training for PSG a number of other proposals are also being considered.  These include: 

Creating a workbook for volunteers to enhance and reinforce the Skype training; Creating a number of audio files to assist volunteers in regard to telephone techniques and to reinforce the counselling techniques taught throughout the training.

Finally PSG would like to extend its gratitude to CLAIR for its continued support of the service. This past year communication between CLAIR and PSG has increased. With both the aforementioned invitations from CLAIR to all PSG members to attend PA conferences, and further with the support CLAIR has offered PSG by providing the service with a private PSG Forum maintained from the Jet Programme homepage. 

PSG hopes to continue to build upon these ties over the coming years.
Tokyo Orientations
This past summer 1,500 JETs arrived in Japan, and National AJET was pleased to help welcome them. AJET Council members were able to attend Tokyo Orientation as Tokyo Orientation Assistants (TOAs). This included five people for Orientation A, nine people for Orientation B, and two people for Orientation C. National AJET would once again like to thank CLAIR for allowing National Council members to attend and in doing so, reducing the financial burden on National AJET. 

During the AJET Afternoon in Orientations A and B, National AJET conducted thirteen workshops with the help of non-AJET TOA volunteers. AJET would like to extend a sincere thanks to all those who created informational handout and presented workshops. However, because the presenters of these workshops are not AJET members, it is difficult to control the content of each presentation as it is presented at the actual orientation. In order to improve the quality of the AJET Afternoon presentations, AJET will revise the topics presented, as well as maintain closer contact with the presenters. Specifically, AJET will revise “Getting the most of Your Yen,” and “Travel” to topics more relevant to adjusting to life in Japan or the workplace.
At the end of each workshop, participants completed evaluation forms using a scale from 1 (not helpful) to 4 (very helpful). The survey results were overwhelmingly positive and AJET looks forward to providing even better workshops at future orientations. 
AJET Online
Ajet.net Improvements
The website has been given face-lift. The general theme is now much more professional and easy on the eyes, thanks to the efforts of Kevin Mitchell who has been recently appointed to our web-master team. 

Member Services Improvements

Tatami-Timeshare and the AJET registration system have been amalgamated and integrated into the main website to provide a more intuitive interface for AJET registered JET participants. JETs now have complete control over their AJET profile as well as their Tatami-Timeshare settings and have the ability to remove their profile at any time. 

Future plans for Tatami-Timeshare include integration with Google Maps, which we hope will provide users an even more intuitive interface for planing trips around Japan. 

 Thanks to Google and our new DNS provider, we are now able to provide many custom hosting services for Prefectural AJET Chapters and Special Interest Groups. Namely:

    * file hosting (limited to 50 MB per client, but can be increased if required)

    * sub-domain hosting (for example: hyogo.ajet.net)

    * customized on-line office hosting complete with email, calendar, etc (for example: mail.hyogo.ajet.net – pr@hyogo.ajet.net)

 Prefectural Chapters and SIGs are given full administrative rights to their Customized Online Offices.We believe that providing these services for free makes it easier for Prefectural AJET Chapters and SIGs to operate and improve. AJET hopes that this will improve the quality of the JET Programme as a whole. At the moment AJET is providing free hosting services to two SIGs and five Prefectural Chapters. The foundations are in place to connect all Prefectural Chapters under the same domain and give AJET a unified National presence on-line as well as in the real world.

Publications
Following up on the results from the 2008 Self Evaluation, AJET asked JETs about their use of Planet Eigo and our former publication, Team Taught Pizza. According to our survey AJET has greatly increased awareness and use of Planet Eigo. In May 2008, 45.9% of JETs surveyed had heard of Planet Eigo and only 5.7% used the publication. Our latest survey shows that 78.4% of JETs surveyed had heard of Planet Eigo and 42.2% have used the publication in class. Similarly, we have improved the usage of Foxy Phonics. In May 2008, only 8.4% of JETs used Foxy Phonics, now 18% report having used the publication in their lesson plans. AJET is very pleased with these results and continues to strive to provide useful lesson planning resources to all JET participants. 
Total publications revenue at Tokyo Orientation was 1,557,118 yen. AJET sold 428 copies of Planet Eigo sold and 216 copies of Foxy Phonics, as well as other Hokkaido and Fukushima AJET publications. 

AJET continues to strive to provide useful Team Teaching and lesson planning resources. AJET is currently recruiting JETs willing to help make a revised edition of Planet Eigo in the next six or seven months. We plan to improve our indices to make Planet Eigo easier to use and more compatible with Junior High School textbooks. We will also expand the Elementary School section and include hints for working with Eigo Noto. In addition, we will add more activities, clarify the instructions of existing activities, improve the quality of the ready-to-copy handouts, and add hints for adjusting these activities for special needs classes. We expect that the new book will complement Team Taught Pizza and the first edition of Planet Eigo.
Japan Association for Language Teaching (JALT)
AJET’s relationship with JALT has recently expanded. This relationship exists on several levels. First, several AJET members participate in JALT events. For example, two members attended and presented at the Nakasendo English Conference in June, and participated in a panel discussion at the National JALT 2009 conference in November. As well, several JALT members assist AJET in conducting some of our highest rated workshops during Tokyo Orientation. 
Recently, we have been discussing ways to bring JALT presenters, who have a great deal of training and experience teaching English in Japan, to prefectural mid-year seminars as volunteer presenters. So far, this has been successful in Saitama and Shimane prefectures, and the feedback has been extremely positive. The timing of these seminars is very well suited to workshops on educational topics, as JETs have had a chance to settle into their communities and begin looking for ways to improve themselves as teachers. Progress has been made in other prefectures as well, such as Niigata, to connect local JALT chapters to the planners of JET Programme seminars and orientations. By next year we plan to have a long list of successful examples.
On the other hand, we have been looking for ways to help JETs participate in JALT conferences. Notably, the Omiya chapter of JALT in Saitama prefecture waives admission to its events for JET Programme participants. National AJET has helped by providing introductions between local members of JALT chapters and JET Programme prefectural advisors and other event planners, who then continue the relationship on a local level. 
We hope that more and more JET Programme participants can get involved with local JALT events, which will offer them not only resources in the form of teaching seminars, etc., but also a community of professional teachers who are actively interested in improving their teaching ability. Being attached to and involved with such a community would have many positive effects on the teaching ability and attitude of JET Programme participants towards teaching English. We hope that we are able to continue this trend to include most areas of Japan. 
Prefectural AJET Chapter Highlights
AJET is fortunate to have many prefectural chapters and special interest groups actively promoting grass-roots internationalisation through various events. Prefectures from all across Japan have hosted hundreds of events including sports events, social networking, and charity work and cultural exchange. NAJET would like to present a few examples of the outstanding events that AJET prefectural chapters have organized in their local communities. 

Gunma

Gunma JETs continue to be involved in various volunteer activities. They hold English camp days at a local orphanage in Shibukawa, involving songs, games and even banana splits! Local JETS are also involved with a monthly special needs class in Maebashi, where ALTs interact with the students through games, songs and more. Gunma JETs also donate between ￥10,000~￥30,000  annually to the Japanese Red Feather Community Chest (Akaihane).
Ibaraki

Ibaraki AJET relaunched http://www.nattoenglish.com, an excellent resource referencing hundreds of teaching ideas online.  

JETs also continue to promote environmental awareness at the annual “Clean Lake Kasumigaura” event, where JETs spend an afternoon collecting litter from around the lake. Ibaraki JETS also hold a World Culture Seminar, a series of English lectures presented voluntarily to the local community.
Kumamoto

Kumamoto AJET, KumAJET, has held many events in the last 6 months, including a trip to hike Mt. Aso, enjoy the beauty of Ashikita Beach and Camping, Take a friend to Costco Day, Waterwheel Party, a Bocce Ball Tournament and a cycling day trip. KumAJET is most proud of its effort to partner with Smile Kids Japan and establish monthly visits to all 12 Orphanages in Kumamoto Prefecture. Regular visits already occur at 2 of the orphanages. To kick off this new partnership, KumAJET donated ￥50,000 from its annual Winter holiday charity dinner to Jiaien, an orphanage in Kumamoto City. The leadership team of KumAJET attended the Jiaien Christmas party alongside the regular JET volunteers, bringing Christmas gifts to the children.
Mie

Mie AJET organized a weekend of camping at a beautiful campground in Miyama. Activities included swimming in the river, various sports, and a BBQ. Mie AJET has also held a Sayonara party, Welcome Beach Party, a Halloween Party, and a Pub Quiz. Now, they are busy planning for their annual Nagano Ski Trip.
Nara

Applications for this year’s Nara AJET Scholarship have been distributed to Nara High Schools, and winners will be chosen in January 2010. Nara AJET has been raising money through many events, including Pub Quizzes, a scavenger hunt, a Halloween movie night, a Halloween Party, and a Casino Night. Nara AJET has many plans to improve the Scholarship over the next year.

Nara AJET also organized a trip to the Saidaiji Sake Matsuri in Hiroshima. Twelve JETs and five Japanese friends attended the festival and visited Miyajima, the Peace Museum, and other sites in Hiroshima.

Tochigi

Tochigi AJET will again organize a culture weekend in Nasu. It's a great way to experience Japanese culture through activities such as making Daruma, personal seals (hanko), mochi, and udon, in addition to enjoying the beautiful scenery. Tochigi JETs are also actively involved in Habitat for Humanity, sending volunteers to India and Thailand for the past two years.  

Tottori

Tottori AJET successfully held a Karaoke competition, Tottori Idol. About 100 people attended, including 35 Japanese participants. It was a singing competition of both Western and Japanese songs; prizes were donated by the event facility. Tottori AJET raised 900,000 yen at this event for international charities that JETs or their friends volunteer with or support. They were able to buy more than 200 books for a school in Cambodia. They also donated money to Baandadas Charity in Thailand and to a Vietnamese orphanage.
Toyama

Each year the members of Toyama AJET host a Charity Show.  Last year’s performance of Alice in Tokyoland was a smash success, and raised thousands for both national and international charity organizations.  Tryouts for this year’s rendition of The Wizard of Oz began on November 28th. The AJET Charity Representatives have also thrown two recent, successful Charity Buffets and Auctions.  Money is sent to Room to Read, to support literacy in Cambodia. 
Special Interest Groups (SIG) Highlights

Smile Kids Japan

Self-Evaluation Survey Results

In May 2008 National AJET conducted a self-evaluation to assess which National AJET services had been successful and which needed improvement. To follow up and continue the improvement of National AJET a new survey was created and implemented. An online survey of JET participants was conducted from October 27th to November 10th to measure the level of understanding of National AJET’s services and activities. A total of 196 JETs responded to the surveys. 90% of those who began the survey completed it. 

AJET found many positive responses and indications of improvement in our service, especially in the area of awareness and webpage accessibility. Still, there is a great deal we can continue to improve upon. Below is a selection of notable achievements as well as services that are in need of improvement. 

Awareness and Understanding of National AJET 
Perhaps the area where AJET needs the most improvement is in developing an awareness and understanding of what AJET is and does. When asked who makes up the National AJET Council, only 36.4% answered correctly that AJET has representatives from 11 blocks, the CIRs and the SEAs. Many JETs commented that they only heard about AJET in Tokyo. Since there is so much information distributed at Tokyo Orientation, JETs feel that more needs to be done later to explain the function and services of AJET. 

AJET was pleased however that many JETs are aware of AJET services even if they have not needed those services personally. For example, 69.5% of JETs surveyed know of Peer Support Group, PSG, even though only 3.7% have used the service. 
Block Representatives 

To maximize the representation of JETs across Japan, National AJET has created 11 regional “blocks,” each of which has a Block Representative. The survey results regarding Block Representatives gave various results. While only 49.5% of JETs said they knew who their Block Representative was, those who did said they were very pleased with the work done by the Block Representative. At least half of the survey participants heard about the AJET surveys either directly or indirectly from their Block Representative. 22% of respondents learned of the surveys directly from their Block Representative, additionally many who chose “other” went on to list the name of their Block Representative. Another 27.2% heard from their Prefectural AJET Representative, who should have learned about the surveys from their Block Representative. This shows that the Block Representative system is working. 
AJET Communication 

Most JETs responded that AJET should strive to increase awareness of National AJET, its services and information available. A majority of JETs, 66.9%, said the most convenient way for them to receive information is through the E-bulliten, 33.7% said they would prefer to receive information through Facebook, only 18.3% said that they would prefer to receive information directly through the AJET webpage. However, only 18.9% of participants are aware of AJET on Facebook and 34% are aware of the E-bulletin, so we need to focus on informing JETs that services are available.
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Concerning what information JETs would like to receive from National AJET, 78.1% would like to find out about events and activities around Japan, and 62.8% would like to learn more about successful projects by other ALTs as well as tips for the workplace. 
One of National AJET’s most important services is collecting valuable information about living and working in Japan to interested JET Programme participants. When asked “in what ways can National AJET best support you?,” most answers focused on disseminating information, especially “information about events occuring around our area or around Japan” and “tips on daily life, traveling, teaching, lesson ideas, etc.” In order to do this more effectively, NAJET needs to continue utilizing the Block Representatives and more productively use the E-Bulletin and Facebook group  by reminding JETs that these services exist. 

We have improved our Facebook presence by recently moving from a profile, Teja Lanolitan, to a National AJET Facebook group. Teja Lanolitan was hard to find and does not effectively promote the National AJET brand. Now, NAJET is finding new ways to publicize this group through the Block Representatives and other means, in order to reach a larger percentage of the JET community. Additionally, NAJET needs to produce quality content about National AJET news, events around Japan, successful projects by other ALTs, and tips for the workplace in order to make the E-Bulliten and the Facebook group a useful resource for JETs.

JETs overwhelming said that they would like to get information via E-Bulletin, but only 22.4% said that they have personally used this service. Before, NAJET has assumed that JETs sign up for this service during Tokyo Orientation, so the E-Bulliten has not been widely publicized. Currently, JETs can sign up on the AJET webpage to receive the E-Bulliten, however, only a small number of JETs sign up for the E-Bulliten after Tokyo Orientation. NAJET will send the sign up link to JETs through the Block Representatives in order to reach more of the JETs who want to use this and other NAJET services.
Questions

1. Does CLAIR, MEXT, MIC or MOFA have any comments or questions about any of National AJET’s activities or services?

2. How can we improve Planet Eigo in order to better help ALTs successfully fulfil their role in Japanese schools? What changes or additions to Planet Eigo do you recommend?
3. Many respondants to our survey wanted more information about how to work with Eigo Noto to be added to the new edition of Planet Eigo. The news media has indicated that changes in the national budget make the future of Eigo Noto uncertain.  What expectations does MEXT have for the future of Eigo Noto in elementary schools?
Follow up question - If not, what can be included in Planet Eigo to help ALTs succeed at the Elementary School level?
4. Previously, in the self-evaluation survey from May 2008, AJET noticed an excellent recommendation from CLAIR. At that time, CLAIR suggested that NAJET share the results of surveys directly with Contracting Organizations. However, NAJET does not have access to Contracting Organizations’ contact information. Does CLAIR have suggestions for how to provide this information?

5. CLAIR also suggested that NAJET encourage JETs to show the Contracting Organizations what the benefits are of having a JET, such as being a part of a stable programme, being public employees and being selected by Foreign Affairs. NAJET is interested in pursuing this. What method of publicity would CLAIR and the ministries recommend: flyers, email, or any other means? 
6. Could CLAIR send us a summary of the TOA Planning Meeting that we can use and talk over with the presenters for AJET Afternoon workshops? Specifically, AJET would like make sure the AJET Afternoon volunteer presenters understand the guidelines and rules CLAIR has set for the TOA presenters.
AJET-CLAIR-MEXT-MOFA-MIC Opinion Exchange Meeting

12-13 January 2010
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